Minutes
Iowa State Association of Counties
Board of Directors Meeting
ISAC Office, 5500 Westown Parkway, Suite 190, West Des Moines, Iowa 50266
Phone 515.244.7181
Friday, January 25, 2013
Present: Darin Raymond, Harlan Hansen, Melvyn Houser, Joan McCalmant, Sarah Kaufman, Deb McWhirter, Mark Sybesma, Dan Cohen, Lonny Pulkrabek, Dave Morlan, Bret VandeLune, Peggy Rice, Grant Veeder, Deb Riley, Wayne Walter, Jeff Garrett, Kathy Babcock

Absent: Linda Langston, Jim George, Wayne Chizek, Lu Barron

Guest: Tom Miller

Staff: Bill Peterson, Rachel Bicego, Brad Holtan, Kristi Harshbarger, Stacy Horner, Linda Hinton, Hanna De Groot
New board members and others attended an orientation session designed to familiarize new board members with their role as a member of the ISAC Board of Directors and to explain various ISAC operations. 

President Darin Raymond called the meeting to order at 9:30 am and led the Board in the Pledge of Allegiance.
Iowa Attorney General Tom Miller swore in Darin Raymond as ISAC President. He then swore in the ISAC Executive Board – Harlan Hansen, 1st vice president, Melvyn Houser, 2nd vice president, and Joan McCalmant, 3rd vice president. The remainder of the board was sworn in.

Attorney General Miller addressed the board and expressed his appreciation for public servants and local government. 
Review and Approval of Minutes

The ISAC Board meeting minutes from December 13, 2012 were reviewed. Kathy Babcock moved approval of the minutes as written, Sarah Kaufman seconded and the motion passed unanimously. 

The ETC Board of Directors meeting minutes were reviewed for informational purposes. 
Legislative Report

Hanna De Groot and Linda Hinton gave an update to the Board on actions taken during the first two weeks of the legislative session. Hanna gave a breakdown on the status of many legislative objectives, including: farm house exemption; annexation and de-annexations; the recorders e-commerce fee; and elections bills. Linda updated the board on courthouse bonding authority and mental health funding. The Board had ample discussion in regards to mental health and commercial property taxes. It was requested that the weekly list of legislative meet and greets be sent out to the membership. 
Bill Peterson presented a letter to the Board from the Palo Alto County Board of Supervisors that expressed their displeasure with how ISAC has handled the mental health redesign. He is working with their auditor to be included on a future meeting agenda. 
Management Report

Brad Holtan reviewed the financial statement dated December 31, 2012.

Brad reviewed the ISAC 990 including changes and points of interest. He also reviewed the 990 T. 
Grant Veeder moved approval of the ISAC 990 and 990T as presented, Deb McWhirter seconded and the motion passed unanimously. 
Brad presented the conflict of interest statement to the Board. All board members were asked to sign the statement. It is required by the auditors and is a question in the tax return. 
Bill Peterson gave a description of the ISAC budget process. The Executive Board will meet on February 7 to review the staff proposed FY 2014 budget. The full ISAC Board will subsequently approve and recommend it to the full membership during its February board meeting. The full membership is presented with the board recommended FY 2014 budget for approval during the spring school business meeting and award ceremony on March 14.
Kristi Harshbarger gave an update on the sales tax exemption issue, and the Board came to the consensus to take no action at this time. 
Goal Setting Facilitation Program

Bill gave an overview of the ISAC Goal Setting Facilitation Pilot Program and reported that ISAC had received eight applications. The total ISAC share of the cost for the participation of the eight counties would be $7,250 plus travel expenses. 

Harlan Hansen moved approval of ISAC funding the eight applications as included in the Board materials, Dave Morlan seconded and the motion passed with Melvyn Houser abstaining. 
Discussion of IACCVSO Membership Request

Bill and Grant Veeder gave an overview of the membership application for the Iowa Association of County Commissioners and Veterans Service Officers (IACCVSO). The Board reviewed the discussion from the December Board meeting with the IACCVSO representatives and had ample discussion regarding the membership of the VA officers, but not the commissioners as is consistent with other ISAC affiliates. The Board came to the consensus to authorize Bill to communicate with IACCVSO that the members of ISAC would be only the VA officers and that this needs to be clarified in their bylaws. The Board agreed that Bill should give IACCVSO the ISAC affiliate contact information so that they can give presentations to each affiliate at the spring school. 
Conference and Meeting Report

Stacy Horner reported that the New County Officers (NCO) School was a huge success with over 210 members in attendance during both days of the school. Evaluation results will be compiled and presented in the future. 

Rachel Bicego gave an overview of County Day at the Capitol being held March 13 and in conjunction with the ISAC Spring School of Instruction. 

Stacy Horner gave an update on the 2013 ISAC Spring School of Instruction being held at the Des Moines Marriott Downtown on March 14-15. 
NACo Report

Darin Raymond reported on the NCCAE State Association Presidents and Executive Directors Meeting that was held in Washington, D.C. in early January.

Bill gave the plan for congressional interaction during the NACo Legislative Conference. He also explained that ISAC may incur some additional expenses for NACo 1st Vice President Linda Langston’s hospitality suite. 
Mark Sybesma updated the Board on NACo membership, and Grant gave a brief NACo Board of Directors update.
Reports and Inquiries from the Board

Board members shared issues, concerns, ideas, achievements, etc. with other board members. 
Mark Sybesma offered to present options for new investment strategies at a future board meeting. 

Bill reported that Lucas Beenken has been hired by ISAC as a contract employee for the next five to six months. As the Legislative Affairs Assistant he will be charged with acting as support for the Government Relations Team. His first day will be February 6.

ISAC and Wellmark Blue Cross Blue Shield of Iowa will be hosting a webinar entitled “Health Care Reform: Making Sense of It” on Friday, February 8 from 9:00 am – 10:30 am.  
President Raymond adjourned the meeting at 2:00 pm. 

PAGE  
3

